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INTRODUCTION 

In early 2018 the Cities of Mountain Iron and Virginia submitted a joint application to the State 
Fire Marshal’s Office for a grant to conduct a Fire Department’s Shared Services Study.  In March 
of 2018 the Cities received notice that they grant application was successful and the communities 
where awarded $28,750 to conduct the shared services study.  At the end of March, the Cities 
agreed to hire McGrath Consulting Group out of Wonder Lake, IL to conduct the study.  In October 
of 2018 the 125 page study was delivered to Mountain Iron and Virginia.  On November 26, 2018, 
the McGrath Consulting Group made a presentation regarding the study at the Mountain Iron 
Community Center with the final outcome of the study being a full consolidation of the Mountain 
Iron and Virginia Fire Departments. 

PROCESS 

On Wednesday April 17, 2019 a joint Mountain 
Iron Virginia meeting was held where members of 
the Fire Departments, City Staff and various board 
members including City Council members were 
invited to determine the next steps.  The meeting 
was facilitated by Mountain Iron City 
Administrator Wainio, Virginia City 
Administrator See-Benes and John Ehret from the 
State Fire Marshal’s Office.  At the conclusion of 
the presentation, the consensus from the group was 
that they would like the process to move forward 
and tasked Administrator’s Wainio and See-Benes 
to develop a plan of action.  Also from this meeting 
a framework of a committee was established and 
would contain one City Councilor from each City, 
the two City Administrators, the two Fire Chiefs 
and a member of each Department. 

The City Administrator’s came to the conclusion 
that it would be best of the communities could bring in an outside facilitator to help further the 
cooperative nature of the process.  Also during this period the respective City Councils appointed 
the members to the Shared Services Planning Committee.  Virginia’s City Council appointed 
Councilor Maija Biondich, City Administrator Britt See-Benes, Fire Chief Allen Lewis and the 
President of International Association of Firefighters Local 390 Frank Roark.  Mountain Iron’s 
City Council appointed Councilor Joe Prebeg, City Administrator Craig Wainio, Fire Chief Gerry 



Knapper and 
Assistant Fire Chief 
Mark Madden.  
After searching for 
a facilitator to assist 
us, the group settled 
on asking the State 
Fire Marshal’s 
Office if John Ehret 
would be available 
for the role of 
facilitator.  State 
Fire Marshal Bruce 
West graciously 
agreed. 

COMMITTEE 
MEETINGS 

September 30, 2019 
was the date the 
group agreed upon 
for their first 
meeting which was 
held at the Mountain Iron Community Center.  At this meeting some very important first steps 
were taken.  First we all introduced ourselves, secondly we identified what we thought the role of 

Mr. Ehret and the State Fire Marshal’s 
Office was, we then established the fact that 
we would reach a consensus on all items 
prior to moving ahead and most importantly 
we established a set of ground rules and 
expectations.  These ground rules and 
expectations were reviewed at the beginning 
of every subsequent committee meeting. 

On October 14th, the second meeting of the 
Committee was held at the Virginia City 
Hall where the ground rules and 
expectations where reviewed we also 
reviewed what team forming looked like and 
how the adoption curve of forming, 
storming, norming and performing would 
apply to the process.  During the meeting the 
group participate in the nominal process of 
identifying problems with and gaps in 



current services being provided.  
The number one outcome was 
sustainability of providing the 
services that the communities are 
used to and number two was 
closing gaps in current services.  
The group formed the consensus 
that we are moving ahead by 
focusing on these two priorities. 

The November 4th meeting held 
in Mountain Iron has us again 
reviewing the ground rules and 
expectations and reviewing the 
needs and gaps results.  During 
this meeting the committee 
brainstormed a list of all possible 
solutions to the issues identified 
at the previous meeting.  After 
discussion, the committee 
eliminated some items as not 
solving the issues previously 
identified and combined closely 
related items in to a single 
category.  Upon completion of this list the committee discussed to possibility of submitting an 
implementation grant application to the State Fire Marshal’s Office to implement what the final 
recommendation of the committee was and pending City Council approval. 

On December 2nd, the committee held its final meeting planning meeting, again at this meeting we 
began with the reading of the ground rules and expectations.  From there, the committee members 
were each given three stickers, a red (3 points), a yellow (2 points) and a green (1 point).  Members 
could place all their stickers on one, spread them out, whatever they wanted.  The outcome of that 
vote is presented here and is the committee’s finals recommendation. 

Once the Service Planning Committee completed its work, it was in total alignment with the Shared 
Service Study performed in 2018, Full Merger. 

NEXT STEPS 

That brings to the next steps.  First, the Service 
Planning Committee is recommending that the 
City Council’s adopt a Resolution supporting 
the Committee’s findings and authorizing the 
next step in the process, implementation.  By 
adopting this Resolution, by no means makes 



it certain that a merger is to happen, there is a lot of hard work yet to be done and it will take years 
to complete, all the Council’s are doing is affirming the work completed and authorizing the group 
to move toward their goals.  Secondly, the Committee is recommending that the City Council’s 
adopt a resolution authorizing the application for an implementation grant to assist with legal costs, 
standardized equipment, joint training, etc.  Enclosed, please find a fact sheet concerning the grant. 

Upon the blessings of the respective City Council’s, the group is ready to move forward with the 
implementation phase.  We would once again request the assistance of Mr. Ehret with the 
implementation of the Shared Services Study and the Service Planning Committee’s 
recommendations. 


